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February 11, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The attached ordinance would authorize the issuance of Limited Tax General Obligation (LTGO) bonds in an amount not to exceed $50 million.

The purpose of these bonds would be to provide financing for a portion of the Public Transportation Enterprise Fund (hereafter the transit fund) capital program.  The transit fund’s financial policies state that long-term debt finance should normally be used only to fund projects that are considered to have a useful life of 25 years.  The transit fund’s capital program, as adopted in Ordinance 14797 on November 24 2003, included approximately $100 million of expenditures during the period 2003-2006 for such long-lived projects that would be eligible for debt financing according to this criteria.  The proposed bonds, together with a second issue of approximately $50 million to take place in 2005 or 2006, were accordingly anticipated in the transit fund’s 2003-2008 financial plan. 

While it would be possible to issue junior lien bonds secured solely by the transit sales taxes for this purpose, the use of LTGO bonds is recommended because they are expected to result in an interest rate that would be approximately 25 basis points lower.  The incremental risk to the current expense fund from such use of LTGO bonds is considered minimal since they will be additionally secured by the revenues generated by the two-tenths sales tax that are dedicated to the transit capital program.  Even after the recent downturn in the local economy, the current level of transit sales tax revenues will provide a debt service coverage ratio of at least 4.5 after the issuance of these bonds.

The use of bond anticipation notes (BANs) to provide interim financing for these projects was also considered as an alternative to the proposed immediate use of LTGO bonds.  Since this option would delay the take-out bond issue until 2005 or 2006, however, the transit division was reluctant to accept the risk of higher ultimate future financing costs that this would entail.

The proposed ordinance delegates authority to the Director of the Finance and Business Operations Division to take the steps necessary for the public sale of the bonds.  On the day of the sale, a motion will be brought before the Council to accept the winning bid and to fix the interest rates and other terms of the debt.  To initiate the necessary Council process prior to such date, a version of the Sale Motion is also included in this legislative package.
If you have questions regarding these bonds, please call Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst, Treasury Operations Section, at (206) 296-1168.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:
 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)
Bob Cowan, Manager, Finance & Business Operations Division, DES


Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst, Treasury Operations Section, DES

